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1 Samuel 3:18b, “And he said, ‘It is the LORD. Let him do what seems good to him.’” 
 
 
This is the priest Eli speaking, after hearing Samuel recount to him what the Lord had told Samuel the 
night before. God told Samuel he was about to fulfill what he had declared to Eli about punishing Eli’s 
house forever because of his sons’ blasphemy while Eli did nothing to restrain them. The sinful deeds 
of Eli’s two sons are laid out in 2:12-17, 22. To be fair, Eli did reproach them, but probably only for 
what they did to the women, and they would not listen (2:23-25). Probably Eli should have taken a 
sterner approach, or Eli himself might have a share in their scornful treatments of the offerings, as 
God’s much stronger rebuke indicates, “Why then do you scorn my sacrifices and my offerings that I 
commanded, and honor your sons above me by fattening yourselves on the choicest parts of every 
offering of my people Israel?” (2:29), and indeed, Eli died fat (4:18). 
 
The immediate question stemming from this incident is, “Why did God speak to Samuel instead of 
Eli?” The answer: God spoke to Eli (2:27-36), but he didn’t budge. God speaking to Samuel now 
indicates the transfer of the priesthood from Eli to Samuel. Most astoundingly, there is not the slightest 
hint of Eli’s repentance, both after God spoke to him and to Samuel. His retort may sound submissive, 
“Let him do what seems good to him,” but it may also be an indication of his resignation, when his 
pleading for God’s mercy and forgiveness is called for. 
 
The text provides hints for Eli’s attitude. His sons “did not know the Lord” (2:12), and “the word of 
the Lord was rare in those days” (3:1). We don’t know whether the former causes the latter, or vice 
versa. But unlike in those days, in our day the word of the Lord is in our midst. It is both in our Bible 
and in our heart. As such, we should know the Lord as he reveals himself to us in his word, not least as 
a merciful and gracious God with steadfast love and faithfulness (Exod 34:6-7). Our knowledge of him 
will guide our relationships with him and with others, despite COVID-19. 
 
Prayer: Our Father in heaven, our delight in things on earth may cause us to look the other way when 
sin is involved and repentance is called for. Help us, Father, to deal with these deeply ingrained sins in 
our life, so that we might enjoy you without hindrances. In Jesus’ name,  Amen. 
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